

TUNSTEAD PARISH COUNCIL

ANNUAL PARISH MEETING OF TUNSTEAD, HELD ON 
TUESDAY 14 APRIL 2015 IN THE MOBILE UNIT ON THE PLAYING FIELD
PRESENT: Cllrs. G. Gordon (Chair), W. Atkins, T. Place, D. Kirk and C. Oakes.
APOLOGIES: Mr. R. Warr (Community Right to Build, ill).
ALSO PRESENT: 3 Members of the Public, County Cllr. Dixon.        Clerk: Mrs J. Gardner, T. Williams
	
	PRESENTATION BY SCOOPER DOOPER:
This fairly local company was established 12 months ago and specialises in removal of dog faeces in public places, emptying of dog bins and making dog walkers aware of the dangers of leaving dog faeces. They presently work in 7 parishes and some private parks.
They informed all present that they established the company because of the problem in their own villages and around the area where footpaths are not cleared of the offending mess and local authorities no being able to improve the situation.

The local dog warden (Aylsham) had informed the company that in the last 2 years only two penalties were handed out.

They will mainly target hot spots like play areas, footpaths and alleyways but also areas around schools. In a playing field they would pay the most attention to the perimeter as dog walkers are more inclined not to clear up there. 

Costs would be £10.00 for a clean and disinfection of the playing field perimeter and play area. The disinfectant is DEFRA approved. Emptying of the dog bins would be £2.00 per bin per week. 
When in residents, they would be highly visible (vans carry the name of the company) and would also advise “visiting” dog walkers about the dangers of not clearing up after their dogs.

A decision whether to employ this company will be discussed and resolved during the May meeting.

They were thanked for their presentation (the two employees left the meeting).

	15.01/
APM
	TO CONSIDER AND RESOLVE WHETHER TO APPORVE THE MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING HELD ON 15 APRIL 2014`:

Resolution: to accept the minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting of 2014. The minutes were duly signed by Chairman Gilding

	15.02/

APM

15.02/

APM
(cont)
	CHAIRMAN’S REPORT FROM TUNSTEAD PARISH COUNCIL (due to Chairman’s private circumstances, written by Clerk):
It is been a quiet year for Tunstead Parish Council.

Last year a presentation was made during a Parish Council meeting about the “Community Right to Build”. This scheme was set up to allow communities to locate areas where a small development of houses could be created in return benefits to the Community itself, in Tunstead’s case a Village Hall.  This scheme, needs the support of at least 50% of the community, after planning permission can be sought and land plus the permission sold to a developer with the promise of a community building or a big grant towards it.

Initially there was very little progress with the Community Rights to Build, because of land not being available or not in a suitable location. Since the beginning of the year this has changed with a farmer coming forward with land in a suitable location and a retired architect willing to assist as far as is possible for him. 

A footpath, or trot, the cheaper option, from Coltishall Lane towards Wroxham Barns is still

on the table with new ideas being explored every time. During the last meeting it was
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT FROM TUNSTEAD PARISH COUNCIL (due to Chairman’s private circumstances, written by Clerk):
suggested to ask one landowner to put the hedge further into the field to allow for a footpath to run safely alongside Market Street. With Hoveton Parish Council being awarded a grant for a trot from Two Saints Close to Five Ways cross roads, this path, or trot, could be very beneficial for Tunstead residents with regards to safely walking to Hoveton. However, the costs to establish any path, is not cheap. With that in mind and a reduced precept for 2015 / 2016 all options of grants etc. have to be considered.

Dilham Pre-School has now definitely shelved plans to utilise the playing field to be used as their permanent base.

Norfolk County Council and Anglian Water investigated flooding in 2013 in Market Street, but the report was only received in May 2014. All residents from the railway up to and including Wateringpit Lane have been asked to clear any ditches and ponds on their properties to try and avoid another flood like the one in 2013.

Flooding under the Railway Bridge between Sloley and Tunstead has been solved for the moment with the help of Sloley Parish Council, to which this area belongs. 

In September we had to say goodbye to Cllr. Rudd who moved away from the village and we will say goodbye to Cllr. Kirk, who has been a councillor since May 2003, as well as Cllr. Powell, who joined the Council in May 2004 and Cllr. Woodall, who wishes to have an extended break after the birth of her son Alfie. All three decided not to stand for Elections again.
The Council would like to thank all three for their input, help and enthusiasm and wish them all the best for the future. 

The Council would like to welcome Mrs. Tammy Williams on board who will join as the Parish Clerk from 1 June 2015.

The Clerk was thanked for writing the report.

At the end of the meeting Chairman Gilding thanked Cllr. Kirk for his time, help, support and commitment to the Council. Cllr. Kirk is not standing for re-election.

	15.03/
APM
	DRAFT FINANCIAL REPORT:
This report, not yet audited or approved, was accepted as a true record of the finances.



	15.04/1APM
15.04/1
APM 

(cont)
15.04/2

APM
15.04/3

APM

	TUNSTEAD VILLAGE HALL AND RECREATION GROUND COMMITTEE written and presented by Chairman Atkins: 

Mrs. Atkins was happy to report that it has been a very successful year for the committee –
Last year’s activities included Yard Sales, Summer Fete, quiz Nights, The Booze Brothers Concert and the Clairvoyance evening, which together with the ongoing Coffee Mornings, the fortnightly Bingo and the very successful 200 Club resulted in a net income of £2,934.72.

Although Mr. Kirk retired from the Committee activities, he still collects all the 200 Club monies and lends a hand when and where required, for which we are very grateful.

Our Committee girls have also been productive in another way with 2 of them producing lovely baby boys.

Our forward planning is a lot more fundraising (Yard Sales 10.05, Fete 07.06 and monthly Quiz nights during the summer) towards a possible module village hall with the possibility of something more permanent in a few more years in conjunction with the Parish Council.

It may be worth noting that we have had some generous donations of stationery, raffle 

prizes, venues, even cash for a doormat, from not only villagers but from as far flung as Diss and Great Yarmouth.

TUNSTEAD VILLAGE HALL AND RECREATION GROUND COMMITTEE written and presented by Chairman Atkins:
Mrs. Atkins would personally like to thank all the helpers and supporters.

TUNSTEAD GARDENING CLUB: presented by Cllr. Kirk:

Last year they enjoyed a nice trip to Blakeney where they were able to visit an old-time icehouse. He thanked a member of the public for organising this enjoyable outing.
Since then, the Gardening Club has disbanded, because of lack of members. The last few meetings saw only 3 or 4 members attending.

Any funds will probably be transferred to the Tunstead Village Hall & Recreation Ground Committee.
TUNSTEAD COMMBINED CHARITIES: written and sent by email by Mrs. Jackson:
The charity trustees Rod McIlraith (Secretary & Treasurer), Mrs Helen Holmes, Mrs Betty Jackson and Arnie Williamson held their annual meeting in March.

Apologies were received from Mrs Liz Powell.

· The five trustees meet according to need to review any requests or concerns and, annually, in the spring.

· The income, which enables the charity to support any parishioner in need, is derived from the rent from two pieces of land rented out for grazing, ground rent for electricity poles and interest from the Charities Aid Foundation accounts. Annual accounts are submitted to the Charity Commissioners. 

I am pleased to report that during March 2015 the Trustees of the above Charity have again been in a position financially to make beneficiary gifts of £100 to 21 households in Tunstead.  Other than these annual gifts there have not been any requests from any other parishioners. This Charity can only make these gifts and assist any parishioner in need, hardship or distress, if they are made aware of the circumstances.  It does not distribute just to those who are widowed or draw a state pension.

The annual inspection of the Charity lands took place on 11th March 2015.

The charity owns the piece of grazing land at the back of several properties on Anchor Street and defining the boundary on the south side is an ongoing exercise.  Encroachment appears to have happened over a considerable number of years and therefore it is desirable, if possible, to establish where the official boundary lies.

The land is let and looks in good order.

The second piece of land on Mill Lane is let and looks in good order.  The tenant has fenced the land and note was taken that this fencing does not always follow the actual boundary.

Concern was noted that on the verge of the road near the entrance to the land there is a dead tree and that a hole is developing which could be subsidence.  Both these matters to be reported to the Parish Council.

For further information please contact Rod McIlraith on 01603 738018

	15.05/

APM
15.05/

APM (cont)
	FOOTPATH / TROT FROM COLTISHALL LANE TOWARDS WROXHAM BARNS:

Cllr. Place was invited to pass on further information about this project.
One landowner is not prepared (yet) to release all parts of his land for a trot and other parts
are not available. However, Cllr. Place will continue with the project, but emphasised that it
is imperative to know that this path (or trot) is wanted, because the costs to create this path
FOOTPATH / TROT FROM COLTISHALL LANE TOWARDS WROXHAM BARNS:

are high.
He also told all present that is very possible that the hedge on Market Street towards Wroxham Barns will not be cut before the autumn, because it may be that birds are nesting in the hedge.

	15.06/
APM

Clerk

Clerk

Clerk
	QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC:

A member of the Public asked whether anything could be done about the unevenness of the pavement, which runs from the railway crossing up to Forge Estate, but also the one in Manor Close. In certain places the unevenness is quite dangerous, especially for the older residents.
It was also reported that parts of the pavement are badly overgrown by weeds.

Clerk will contact Highways and the Landlord (or immediate family).

Another resident complained about flooding on Anchor Street. She had been informed that a ditch along the field had not been cleared for a long time. It appears that the field runs down to Anchor Street, with the obviously result that rainwater will do the same.

However, Highways will be asked to investigate whether there are ditches that need clearing.

Cllr. Kirk also reported that Orbit Housing is not clearing the ditches around Market Close, despite meetings with a landowner and a contractor. Orbit’s representative even suggested filling in the ditch, which would probably result in more flooding in the village.
Cllr. Kirk also reported that flytipping into a privately owned field is taking place behind Market Close. Orbit Housing was asked to write to the residents, unfortunately the flytipping continues. Cllr. Kirk had tried to contact the PCSO but to no avail. Environmental Health will not tidy up because it is on private land.
A member of the Public also reported flytipping in Cully’s Pit Lane.

Clerk will contact Environmental Health to see if they have authority to contact Orbit Housing about their responsibility re. flytipping, but also inform them about Cully’s Pit Lane.

	15.07/
APM

15/07/

APM

(cont)


	COUNTY CLLR. DIXON:
County Cllr. Dixon had received information about why Tunstead Primary School’s lollypop person was not replaced after retirement 2 years of the then lollypop lady.
He had spoken to the Headteacher and Secretary and got some more history. A survey by NCC’s School Crossing Management (no. of children being dropped of in cars, traffic) showed that Tunstead Primary School did not fulfil all the criteria to replace the lollypop person.

Another survey will be carried out to get up to date information. The Police have also had more involved recently and carried out a Safety Survey.

It may be that School Crossing Patrol funding may be taken away in the light of the vast savings that have to be made.

Scottow Enterprise Park: the solar farm, 34mW, was finished at the end of March and is operational. Whether the farm will be completely finished to the 49mW it has permission for will depend on Government decision. A digester may be considered instead which will give 24 hr. energy, but supply for the digester will depend on available land.

October Films have leased won of the building and part of the technical area. They may also use the airbase for filming.

Tenants are lined up to occupy the hangars once British Sugar vacates the,

The security of the site has attracted 2 or 3 companies, which also prefer to be in the countryside.
COUNTY CLLR. DIXON:

An offer has been made to Scottow, Buxton with Lamas Parish Council and Badersfield Residents Association to use the existing sports facilities and the community woodland.

The income from the site will either be used to re-invest (infrastructure) to attract more businesses or to start repaying the loan.

One change that is being considered is to locate the entrance on the north side.

County Cllr. Dixon was thanked for attending and his report.




The meeting finished at 21.15
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